Re: Question 1- Priorities
We are very concerned about the planned auction and liberalisation of various frequency bands with the UHF spectrum.

The HPA’s Stewart Report and its updates have not been able to provide scientific proof that continuous exposure to low level EM frequencies is not causing damage to human health. 

In the absence of proof positive for the safety of the technology, the HPA recommends to adopt the precautionary principle. We believe it is not in line with the precautionary principle to licence and liberalise yet more frequencies of the UHF spectrum with a maximum equivalent isotropic radiated power (EIRP) of 56 dBm per MHz.
We strongly urge for a moratorium on new licences until proof is obtained that low level exposure is safe for the population’s health.

Re: Question 2 – Citizen and Consumer Issues
Given that OFCOM’s brief includes to cater for the rights and needs of citizens within the files it regulates, we are concerned to see that the annual plan does not address the growing concern within the wider population about the growth of EM pollution and the associated health risks, especially to the more vulnerable groups, such as children, people already suffering from electrosensitivity syndrome and the elderly. 
It has been recommended by the Chairman of the HPA that children under 8 should not use mobile phones under any circumstances and that adolescents should limit their use to emergency calls and texts.

Therefore, in line with the precautionary principle, the use of mobile phones should not be advertised to children and adolescents. 

We urge OFCOM to open a public debate along similar lines as the “Advertising Food to Children” debate with regards to mobile communications. Ultimately, we advocate a ban of all advertising for mobile communications aimed at persons under 16.

Re: Question 3 – Innovation

For the reasons explained in our comments under question 1, we urge for a complete stop in selling off new licenses for currently unused UHF frequency bands. 

We also urge for more research into the health effects of the digital TV transmission method before the switchover is completed.

Re: Question 4 – Promoting Competition
With regards to the 5 mobile networks rolling out their G3 coverage, we would like to suggest co-operation rather than competition in terms of infrastructure. Rolling out 5 different independent networks will overload the entire country with visually intrusive and potentially harmful installations. Instead, OFCOM should force G3 operators to share infrastructure, i.e. to develop a national roaming system by which each network develops a fifth of one national network which is shared by all operators. Given the low uptake of 3G , this should be largely sufficient especially if there were bans on advertising this product to under 16’s.

Re: Question 5 – Regulation
With regards to the spectrum frequencies, OFCOM is proposing to reduce random compliance inspections and to move towards greater self regulation of the sector.

With respect to the Mobile Operators, self regulation has proven not to work, with operators routinely not complying with their own Code of Practice and their 10 Commitments. We therefore ask OFCOM to not devolve compliance control to the industry.
